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In a letter opinion, the bankruptcy court granted
plaintiff's trustee's motion for summary judgment and denied
defendant's cross-motion for summary judgment in this preference
action.  Defendant raised defenses of contemporaneous exchange,
ordinary course of business, and new value.  As to the
contemporaneous exchange defense, the bankruptcy court held that
two checks, which the bank stamped “refer to maker” and returned
to debtor, and which were subsequently represented to the bank
and paid, were dishonored.  Once a check is dishonored, it loses
its character as a contemporaneous exchange and becomes a credit
transaction.  The fact that the checks were paid later does not
change the fact that the dishonoring of the checks destroyed the
contemporaneous nature of the exchange.

As to the ordinary course of business defense, the
bankruptcy court held that a dishonored check cannot be in the
ordinary course.  Even assuming a dishonored check could be in
the ordinary course, defendant did not show that it was in the
ordinary course of affairs between debtor and this creditor to
pay with dishonored checks.  The court held that a check paid
under a workout agreement is not a payment in the ordinary course
of business.  The test is whether such payments are ordinary
between a healthy debtor and a creditor in the industry.  Payment
on past-due invoices were not in the ordinary course of business.

As to the new value defense, the bankruptcy court held that
transfer by check occurs when the check is honored, if it is not
honored within 10 days from the date of execution.  Transfer does
not occur at the time of delivery unless the check is honored
within 10 days of execution.

The District Court affirmed in all respects.
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